YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, February 3, 2022
3:00 p.m.
This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
Present:  M. Annisette,  E. Batdorf, K. Bird, R. Buchanan, C. Butler, C. Cabianca, C. Chapman, N. Couto, S. Easton, H. Elsayed, G. Gerzon, K. Gicas, A. Harvey, M. Hayward (Secretary), S. Henry, B. Heron, E. Hoffman, T. Hosken, P. Ingram, S. Ingram, M. Jefford, L. Johnston, R. Kabir, L. Keane, E. Kennedy, U.T. Khan, J. Kowlessar, G. Lawrence, Y. Lesperance, E. Light, T. Loebel (Dean), A. Luong, M. MacDonald, S. MacDonald, A. MacLennan (Chair), H. Macrae, A. Marchese, A. Martin, W. Moir, Z. Mundy, S. Murchison, D. Murray, J.G. Myers, R. Myers, E. Mykhalovskiy, F. Patterson, K. Petschke, R. Pooni, P. Rezai, C. Sandilands, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), Y. Seissan, W. Sharp, A. Sparling, A. Stebbins, J. Stephen, A. Sunthoram, G. Taltekin Guzel, A.M. Tarc, D. Triki, V. Trivedi, A. Turnbull, A. Valeo, C. van Daalen-Smith, D. Vervaecke, N. Viva Davis Halifax, J. Vorstermans, S. Watson, P. Wood, M. Zryd

Guests:  C. Coates, B. Meisner

Regrets:  C. Aalders, M. Becker, J. Hadlaw, L. Seiler D. Vallesi

1.	Welcome and Chair’s Remarks

Chair Anne MacLennan welcomed members of Council to the meeting.  She read the land acknowledgement:

“We acknowledge the lands which constitute the present-day City of Mississauga as being part of the Treaty and Traditional Territory of the Mississauga’s of the Credit First Nation, The Haudenosaunee Confederacy the Huron-Wendat and Wyandot Nations. We recognize these peoples and their ancestors as peoples who inhabited these lands since time immemorial. The City of Mississauga is home to many global Indigenous Peoples.

“As a municipality, the City of Mississauga is actively working towards reconciliation by confronting our past and our present, providing space for Indigenous peoples within their territory, to recognize and uphold their Treaty Rights and to support Indigenous Peoples. We formally recognize the Anishinaabe origins of our name and continue to make Mississauga a safe space for all Indigenous peoples.”

Chair Anne MacLennan announced a revised agenda, which was circulated at the meeting via the Zoom chat and updated online later.

At the request of the University Secretariat, Chair MacLennan announced a call for University Professorships.  There is no call this year for new Distinguished Research Professorships since the maximum of 25 such active honorifics had been conferred.

2. Minutes (Previous Meeting, December 2, 2021)(.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.
3. Business Arising from the Minutes
There was no business arising from the minutes.
4. Changes to Faculty Regulations
For approval
Registration Status and Policies to revise geographical requirement, and allow registration in courses, certificates and micro-credential certifications not pursued in fulfillment of a degree or diploma at an institution (.docx)
Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir introduced this item for Council’s review and approval.  Council had discussed the geographical requirement update at its October 2021 meeting.  The Faculty’s existing regulation did not take into account contemporary facets of graduate education and other ongoing considerations.  The new regulations require completion of program requirements “requiring geographical availability on campus,” rather than being “geographically available” and visiting “the campus regularly.”  As well, rules about simultaneous registration have been updated to recognize that micro-credential educational opportunities may be pursued without disadvantage to full-time study in graduate programs.  Registration in a summer institute and participation in a program of study which offers skills upgrades, as examples, may also be undertaken during full-time study.  This proposal seeks transparency for these kinds of offerings, and to avoid confusion with respect to nomenclature.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the proposed changes to Faculty regulations with respect to registration status and policies be APPROVED.”

5. Dean's Remarks and Discussion
Dean Tom Loebel spoke about the gradual return to on-campus study at this stage of the COVID-19 pandemic, as in February 2022 upper-level undergraduate students, then graduate students, and then most other students, were scheduled to return to in-person education.  It is likely that by Reading Week the university administration will be able to review this return.  Dean Loebel noted that transportation and other services will not be at pre-pandemic levels.  Full attendance is not expected.  The Dean stressed that instructors are not obligated to offer separate kinds of course instruction.  Instructors may post notes to eClass to be helpful.  They may want to offer virtual office hours.  Instructors may consent to extensions as before.  Some students may be considering withdrawal if away for a substantial duration.  Dean Loebel encouraged instructors to work within known parameters, but was apprehensive that some will over-extend themselves.
Councillors expressed concerns about safety given the numbers of students returning to classrooms.  Dean Loebel spoke encouragingly given vaccine mandates that make on-campus spaces safer than some other locations.  Individuals will continue to wear masks and in many instances will be able to distance.
Graduate Program Director in Education Aparna Mishra Tarc spoke about graduate students who would prefer not to come back.  It is difficult for faculty members to support them and comply with university policy.  Professor Tarc asked for advice for the support of colleagues and students.  She suggested that the first few weeks back will be difficult.  Councillor Lisa Johnston stated that students chose courses in the Fall that were thought to be remote but will be on campus going forward.  Students may have childcare issues, as well as health related concerns with campus attendance.  She noted also that social distancing in classrooms is a concern despite health rules.
Councillors asked about the availability of N95 masks to community members.  It was reported that masks are available in vending machines on campus for a nominal cost.  
Dean Loebel spoke about moving forward with everything opening up and the return to classrooms sector-wide at Ontario universities.  He noted that the University has contingency plans for staffing.  The Faculty will be able to better assess academic development after the first few weeks back, possibly during reading week.
Councillors asked about ventilation issues on campus.  Dean Loebel replied that an assessment of building ventilation was underway and that he would report back when possible.  In the days following this meeting, the Dean reported that in agreement with YUFA audits of ventilation standards are being conducted by an independent external organization.  Results will be made available, but it was not known when.  For now, the University is offering information about ventilation via the YU Better Together site.
Councillors also asked about mask mandates and if and how mask requirements will be enforced.  Dean Loebel agreed to distribute information.  Within several days, he distributed information about masking on campus, describing the York University Mask Protocol:  students who believe they have a medical reason to be exempt must engage Student Accessibility Services “to review and confirm the request for a formal exemption so that further applicable and necessary health and safety precautions (such as physical distancing) can be implemented.”  Staff and faculty members seeking such exemptions “must contact Health, Safety and Employee Well Being at that office’s confidential email address: ewb@yorku.ca.   Staff and faculty should notify their manager or associate dean as well.”  They are not required to disclose medical conditions.  Dean Loebel noted that when instructors find that classes feel unsafe concerns need to be addressed.  He reiterated that individuals do not have to offer medical rationales for exceptions.  The Dean asked that instructors keep their program offices informed.
Director, Graduate Program in Geography, Patricia Wood, stated that there are many mental health issues, with some students needing to continue remote learning while others need to come back.  Mental health is not determined by instruction alone.  More resources should be sought out.  Director of the Graduate Program in Political Science Heather Macrae agreed that students express concerns about not returning to class as well as returning.
6. Reports from FGS Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Executive Committee
Evan Light, Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee
Mark Hayward, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Professor Evan Light, the Faculty’s representative to the Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee, spoke about the new Markham campus, where three graduate programs will commence when the campus offerings begin.  Governance for the new site is being discussed at Senate, which may have a corresponding restructuring.  
Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward represents the Faculty as a member of Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee.  He reported to Council that Senate is reviewing academic policies including academic honesty.
Director of the Graduate Program in Public Policy, Administration & Law, Naomi Couto, noted a change approved by the Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials related to the conferral of degrees, which will allow the inclusion of the “preferred” first name on parchment.
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Executive Committee, stated that there were no updates. 
7. Faculty Council Revision
Mandate and Membership | Draft revision
For discussion | Current Structure, Rules & Procedures
Dean Tom Loebel reopened discussion of potential revisions to the “Structure, Rules and Procedures of Faculty Council.”  He referenced University decentralization of graduate curriculum governance and changes to budget models in recent years.  Resourcing resides in anchor Faculties, and those Faculties have also needed to revise their parameters, adding graduate committees to Council structures.  This Council’s mandate is therefore being revised.  Dean Loebel discussed ensuring that Council is a representative body, with voices and voting according to the needs of those it represents.  He also offered the reminder that Council is a body of Senate, so these changes will additionally require Senate approval.  Senate may have its own understanding of appropriate representation.  The Dean reminded councillors about Senate’s rule for a maximum of 25% student membership on Faculty Councils.  The current student maximum is exceeded for this Council.  Dean Loebel related other rules that apply to Senate, including the rule that Councils may declare seats vacant and elect replacement for Senators who miss three consecutive meetings.
Dean Loebel reviewed recent discussions about Council’s mandate and membership.  Director, Graduate Program in Interdisciplinary Studies, Kym Bird asked how programs that may not have members on Council would ensure that issues relevant to the program would be fairly considered.  Revisions include representatives from all programs, but not necessarily graduate students from all programs.  Director of the Graduate Program in Education Aparna Mishra Tarc stated that a streamlining of Council is acceptable if it preserves principles of collegial governance.  Councillors discussed representation on Council by postdoctoral fellows, Distinguished Research Professors, and Organized Research Units.  Director of the Graduate Program in Cinema & Media Studies Mike Zryd reminded Council that reducing the faculty member complement on Council would necessarily increase the percentage of student members.  Dean Loebel stated that graduate students now participate in anchor Faculty graduate committees.  It was suggested that the Graduate Students’ Association President or designate be a member of Council.  Dean Loebel noted that the election of student members of Council continues to be explored.  Members of Standing Committees were included in the list of councillors.
Council mandate and membership revisions will also be explored by the Academic Planning & Policy Committee.
8. Changes to Faculty Regulations
For discussion
Updates to Academic Honesty Regulations to require Academic Integrity Module (.docx)
Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir introduced a discussion of potential changes to the academic honesty regulations.  Councillors were highly in favour of the academic integrity module as a required component of degree study.  It is expected that implementation of this proposal will require completion of the academic integrity module for students entering programs in January 2023 and following.  Master’s students in the Schulich School of Business will be exempt from this requirement since Schulich has its own such module.  The Faculty proposes to work closely with the University’s Academic Integrity Officer.
Updates to Thesis and Dissertation formats (.docx) | Non-Traditional Thesis/Dissertation Guide (.pdf)
Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir gave a brief overview of changes to the thesis and dissertation regulations which are intended to provide clarity across programs with respect to formats including non-traditional formats.  Faculty regulations have always been open and encouraging.  The regulation will ensure that programs consider important questions.  Programs will have “documented procedures to inform the types of primary research projects that can be supported.”
From the proposal’s rationale:  “In 2019, The Faculty of Graduate Studies (FGS) formed an Ad Hoc Committee on Broadening the Dissertation, comprised of faculty and graduate students from across campus interested in contributing their thoughts and ideas on emerging forms of scholarship with respect to the current FGS Thesis and Dissertation Regulations… As the core of the PhD, the doctoral dissertation is diversifying in its forms and content in step with these changes…. Critical to supporting this update, FGS will author a guide for faculty and graduate students considering a non-traditional thesis/dissertation. While York supports non-traditional formats, centralized guidelines are not currently available to assist parties… Parameters on supervisory responsibilities must be very clear, as well as how the thesis/dissertation will be assessed.”  
These changes will return to Council for approval in the near future.  Dean Loebel stated that there will be a follow-up at a meeting of graduate program directors.  It is expected, as stated in the proposal, that the proposed changes would take effect 18 months after Senate approval.
8.	Other Business

There was no other business.

9.	Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 5:25 p.m.

